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RE: H.B. 1993, S.D. 1; RELATING TO DOMESTIC VIOLENCE. 
 

Chair Ige, Vice-Chair Kidani and members of the Senate Committee on Ways and Means, 
the Department of the Prosecuting Attorney of the City and County of Honolulu submits the 
following testimony in support of page 6, lines 1-3, of House Bill 1993, S.D. 1, and expressing 
concerns about changes to HRS §709-906(4). 

 
 With regards to changes made at page 6, lines 1-3, there is a well-established understanding 
that children who witness domestic violence at home are greatly affected by this experience.  Just as 
the act of manufacturing drugs with a child present can have serious negative effects—or perhaps 
even moreso—committing domestic violence with a child present can leave that child with long-
lasting emotional, cognitive and/or developmental difficulties, and has even been linked to inter-
generational criminality. 
 
 Currently, at least 14 U.S. states require higher penalties for committing domestic violence 
in the presence of a child, or consider it a separate offense that can be charged in addition or in the 
alternative.  See https://www.childwelfare.gov/systemwide/laws_policies/statutes/witnessdv.pdf. 
Given society's growing understanding of the negative affects that domestic violence has on 
children who witness it, the Department feels that heightened penalties would more appropriately 
address and discourage this type of conduct. 
 

With regards to HRS §709-906(4), the Department believes that existing language under this 
subsection is sufficient for police to impose a 48-hour no-contact order, "where the officer has 
reasonable grounds to believe that there was physical abuse or harm inflicted by one person upon a 
family or household member."  These criteria provide reasonable grounds for police to keep 
someone out of their home for 48 hours; without these criteria, the unsubstantiated use of this police 
power could result in liability issues and/or cases being overturned by the higher courts.  Police 
should also should have discretion in administering this law, to adjust to each situation as needed. 

 
Thank you for this opportunity to testify on this matter.  

ARMINA A. CHING 
FIRST DEPUTY PROSECUTING ATTORNEY 

KEITH M. KANESHIRO 
PROSECUTING ATTORNEY 

https://www.childwelfare.gov/systemwide/laws_policies/statutes/witnessdv.pdf
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